Standing Committee Reports

May, 2008

Arline Custer Memorial Award Committee Report
The Arline Custer Committee will not meet at Chautauqua.  The call for submissions for the Custer and Finch Awards will be sent out in May.

Respectfully submitted,
Laurie A. Rofini, Chair

Development Committee Report

The Committee will not be formally meeting during the Chautauqua meeting.

Investments:

See Treasurer’s Report.

Donations / Contributions:

See President’s and Treasurer’s Reports.

“35 for 35” campaign

As of mid-April: MARAC has received only $2345, which is a mere 6.7% toward our ultimate goal of $35,000 - so we have a long way to go.  Thus far we've received gifts from about 5% of our members.  On the brighter side, that means that the average gift is actually $45, a little higher than our minimum requested gift amount.

Members have been made aware of the campaign through maa, and mailings.  We’ll next tackle getting some presence on MARAC’s website.

Vendors / Corporate Development:

I would like to thank Stasia Karel for her work as Vendor Liaison for the past 4 years, the past several months from California.  She is working with Jennie Levine to update the relevant sections of the MCC manual.  Stasia will work with another Development Committee member (to be decided) to transition from this role by the Silver Spring (Fall 2008) meeting.

Disaster Preparedness and Response:

See Report of the Ad Hoc Committee.

http://www.lib.umd.edu/MARAC/committees/ad-hoc.html


Committee Membership:

I would like to thank Christie Lutz, Charles Greifenstein and Jim Gerencser, for their work on and counsel to this Committee.  Jim will continue on the Committee in his role as MARAC Treasurer.
I would also like to welcome Marianne Kasica and Becky Collier to the Committee.  Their terms will run into 2010.

Jim Gerencser has done an amazing job leading the “35 for 35” campaign since the Williamsburg meeting.  He and I have discussed his continuing role in this campaign, given his election as MARAC Treasurer.  We will make a decision after the Chautauqua meeting, and will adjust committee assignments as necessary.

Respectfully submitted,

Leslie Simon, Chair
Distinguished Service Award

The Distinguished Service Committee has met and has chosen an awardee for this year. The awardee will be in attendance at the business meeting on Saturday, May 3rd, to accept the award.
Respectfully submitted,

Geof Huth

Education Committee

Award Winners: 

MARAC Meeting Scholarship: 

Valerie Addonizio

Rutgers University Special Collections

MARAC Travel Awards:

Matthew Flaherty

Pratt Institute 

Cassandra Nespor 

John Heinz History Center, Pittsburgh

Respectfully submitted,

Brian Keough, Chair

Finding Aids Award Committee

 

Becky Simmons resigned as chair at the end of this term and Mary Manning was appointed the new chair for next term.  The finding aids award committee worked on a selecting prize winners listed below.  

 

First Place was awarded to a group of four finding aids created by staff at Princeton University:

 

NHPRC Economics Papers Processing Project:
W. Arthur Lewis Papers: processing and finding aid by Adriane Hanson.

 

New Jersey Historical Commission General Operating Support Grant:
H. Alexander Smith Papers:  processing and finding aid by Casey Babcock.

 

Council on Foreign Relations Processing and Digitization Project:
Council on Foreign Relations Digital Sound Records:  processing, finding aid, and project management by Jennie Cole.

 

Princeton University Archives Processing Project:
Woodrow Wilson School of Public and International Affairs Records: processing and finding aid by Dan Brennan and Rosalba Varallo, processing supervision by Christie Lutz.


Second Place was awarded to:

 

Calvin Tomkins Papers, Museum of Modern Art Archives -  Finding aid by Jonathan Lill


Third Place was awarded to:

 

McHone Brothers (LLC) Collection of Houck Tannery Records, 1870-1913,
Carrier Library's Special Collections at James Madison University.
Finding aid by Tracy Harter, Christina Bolgiano, and Julia Merke

 

Respectfully submitted,

Mary Manning

MEMBERSHIP DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE

Invitations to the Chautauqua meeting were sent to small archives and local history groups in the appropriate area codes of Pennsylvania and New York.  As you may recall, we had planned, at the request of the Chautauqua Committees to also invite organizations from Ohio and I asked the MARAC list if anyone could provide the AASLH list for Ohio and it was noted that you can now buy individual state lists through the website.  I enlisted Catherine Lamoureux's help with this because I was having a hard time understanding their purchase requirements and getting answers from them.  Though Catherine tried diligently, she was unable to get a response from them.  In the end I just searched the web for archives and historical societies in Ohio and created my own list.  I do believe, however, that we should pursue and updated list from them of states in our region, since it is unclear how old the list I have been working from is. 

Also, I realized while doing the invitations that we have a new address since we had the new brochures less than two years ago.  Do we need to be concerned about this?  I went ahead with this mailing believing that there is still a forwarding order in place at this point. 

Respectfully submitted,
Jane Ingold, Chair


NCH 
The National Coalition for History (NCH) is a nonprofit educational organization that provides leadership in history related advocacy; it serves as the profession’s national voice in the promotion of history and archives, and acts as a clearinghouse of news and information of interest to history related professionals.  The website is http://historycoalition.org/. MARAC supports NCH by its annual membership contributions and is currently serving a two-year turn (ending 2010) as a member on the 20-member policy board.
The NCH Policy Board met at the Organization for American Historians’ Annual Meeting in New York City on March 28, 2008.  I was unable to attend, but fortunately Ben Primer at Princeton volunteered to represent MARAC at the meeting.  The following is a summary of Ben’s report:
       -          Primary topics of discussion:  Another defense of NHPRC, working with the new head of the Smithsonian and education him about history issues since his background is in engineering,  the closure of the European Reading room at the Library of Congress, and the one-month  extension given to Alan Weinstein on reporting to Congress how to speed up work in the  Founding Fathers Project
-          NCH is in relatively good financial shape (though only has $29,000 in the bank)
-          The Policy Board approved a dues increase to $3500 to be on the policy board and to ask all other organizations to consider a 3% dues increase in giving
-          There was also discussion of what it would take to hire a second person in the office ($100,000); currently NCH is a staff of one, Executive Director, Lee White
-          The next Policy Board will be a conference call because a good site for a fall meeting could not be found (SAA was ruled out)
-          As a suggestion from Ben and one which I would like to bring to the table as well is the possibility of MARAC becoming a policy board member at the $3500 level.
 
Respectfully Submitted,

Mitch Toda, Chair
NOMINATIONS AND ELECTIONS COMMITTEE

First I would like to thank the members of my committee Joe Klett, Jim Stimpert, Cynthia Bendroth, and Derek Gray for their wonderful job in developing an incredible slate of candidates and in helping with other election related activities.  I would also like to thank the previous Nominations and Elections Committee Chair Kristine Kaske-Martin and the former MARAC technical webmaster Paula Larich for helping me to learn how to run the elections, Lauren Brown for supplying helpful background information, and Catherine Lamoureux and Christine Di Bella, the current technical webmaster, for helping with the logistics of working with Survey Monkey, the paper ballots, and other issues involved in the logistics of running the election.

There were 343 ballots submitted through Survey Monkey and 13 submitted by paper.  The response rate for electronic ballots was 34.6% of the 990 email messages sent out.

Here are the new officers:

Secretary

Sharmila Bhatia

Treasurer

Jim Gerencser

Caucus representatives:
Delaware

Randy Goss
District of Columbia
Alison Oswald
Maryland
Beth Alvarez

Note:

Beth Alvarez had to resign from the position of Maryland Caucus Representative due to personal and professional conflicts.  The MARAC Chair has appointed Rob Jenson in her place.

New Jersey
L. Dale Patterson
New York

C. Raymond LaFever

Pennsylvania

Linda A. Ries

Virginia

Catherine G. OBrion
West Virginia
Nathaniel DeBruin

Custer Awards Committee
Kate Colligan (She received the largest number of votes and will be Junior Co-Chair)

Marilyn Parrish

Jane Subramanian

Nominations and Elections
Geof Huth (He received the largest number of votes so will be the new Nominations and Elections Committee Chair)

Dan Santamaria

Kate Theimer

Distinguished Service Award Committee
Thomas J. Frusciano
Karl J. Niederer

Two very quick side notes:

1. The results of the survey that we did with the MARAC membership renewal form to determine how people liked electronic voting were lost in the mail.  At some point we may want to repeat the survey to find out how people feel about the option to vote electronically.

2. I would like to create a document that notes the processes and procedures for running a MARAC Election I that seems appropriate to Steering.  I think it might make life easier for future N and E chairs.

Respectfully submitted,

Danna Bell-Russel, Chair

Outreach / Web Committee Report

MEETINGS:

The Web Committee will meet at Chautauqua.  The Outreach Committee will not be meeting at Chautauqua, but held a meeting via conference call on April 25.

MEMBERSHIP:

Outreach: Three members have been added to the Committee which brings the number to six including the Chair.  New members are Valerie Wingfield, Daisy Njoku, and Barbara Beaucar.

Web:  The Content Webmaster is in place through this fall.  The Technical Webmaster is on the job until Fall 2009.

OUTREACH:

Service Awards:  Ten service awards will be distributed in Chautauqua.  Members should begin thinking about candidates for awards to be given at the Fall MARAC meeting.  Nominations will be approved at the summer Steering Committee meeting.

Archives Month:  The Outreach Committee received one idea from a MARAC member regarding “doing good for the planet.”  We discussed the idea and modified it somewhat.  Our recommendation for the October 2008 Archives Month is “The Archivist Footprint” in keeping with the concept of protecting our natural resources.  We are working up a short explanatory paragraph.  We have already discussed a political theme for 2009.

Giveaways:  The MARAC pencils given out last meeting will be available this meeting as well.  We are looking into buying a giveaway for the Fall if the budget allows, then putting it a budget request for next year.  Proposed ideas include magnets, key chains, mouse pads, stress balls, calendar, etc. that would help to promote the name of MARAC.  Sale items were discussed but tabled for the moment due to concerns involving taxes and the need to ship and store bulky items for each meeting.

MAA Spotlight:  We understand that there was at one time a column about Outreach in the MAA, but most outreach activities are covered in the caucus state reports.  Rather than replicate that we are looking into a column that would highlight a new or creative outreach activity and would spread the word about the Outreach Committee itself.

Pending Issues:  The Committee has raised some questions about our duties and how we relate to other MARAC committees.  Where is the line drawn between Membership and Outreach?  How can we work together on recruiting new members?  Shouldn’t Outreach be providing giveaways to other groups and people outside MARAC rather than just talking to ourselves?  Should we be looking into having a presence at school career days, library schools, etc. to let people know we exist as a career choice?   What can we do with the LAC to help publicize the MARAC meetings?  How can we work with Publications to make the MARAC written word more accessible?

Perhaps instead of adding additional new members to the Outreach Committee there should be liaisons to other MARAC committees so that we can all work together more as a team

WEB:


On-line Registration and Ballot:  The system is working, but is somewhat cumbersome; depending upon how the administrative services play out in coming months, a better or streamlined system should be investigated.


Survey Monkey: Issues regarding login and payment for Survey Monkey have been resolved.  It was used for the on-line ballot, the membership services survey, and is being utilized for evaluations for the Chautauqua workshops and conference.

Banner Images: The three banner images adjacent to the logo on each web page need to be replaced with better quality images that better reflect the work of MARAC and are easily recognizable.  The Committee will proceed with making the change.

National Coalition for History:  The NCH web site lists MARAC as a member organization, but our site does not link back to them.  We will add information and a link.

Internships/Fellowships Links:  Internships are now posted using the same procedures as regular jobs (post for three months).  The section of general links to internships will be removed at the end of this summer's internship season since virtually no MARAC institutions requested that their general listings be included or updated.

Brochures:  The two MARAC brochures (Teaching with Primary Documents and Research in Archival Institutions) available on the Outreach Web Site have been upgraded so that they are now downloadable as pdfs instead of asking interested parties to send in a blank floppy for a WordPerfect version.
Respectfully submitted,
 Edward Galvin, Chair

MARAC PUBLICATIONS COMMITTEE 

The Publications Committee Chair reports that since very few Committee members will be in attendance at Chautauqua, there will be no meeting.  However, Michael Martin and Sharmila Bhatia will, when possible, staff the Publications table on Friday.  The Chair also reports that she will be spending two weeks in Italy, France & Spain and six weeks in Oxford this summer, so will be unable to attend the summer Steering Committee meeting.   She will be in e-mail communication, however.  (She is also accepting donations for purchase of a Euro or a pound, or sponsorships—e.g. lunch for a day.)  

MID-ATLANTIC ARCHIVIST

Winter Issue, 2008: The flurry of e-mails regarding the one sheet which was upside down should have been received by most of the members of the Steering Committee.  The publisher agreed to replace any “offending issues” requested by members.

Spring Issue, 2008: The Spring Issue was published without a problem.

While Tom Connors agreed to write a piece on Leonard Raport, he requested that it be put off until the Summer Issue because he had other pressing commitments.  This piece is especially significant now, since Leonard has recently passed away.

REMINDER:  The deadline for submissions for the Summer issue is May 15.

TECHNICAL LEAFLETS
The search for a new Technical Leaflets editor continues.  We thought that Jane V. Charles (formerly of Penn State) had agreed to be the editor, having once before served in that position.

However, she is no longer at Penn State and has been off the MARAC roster since 2004/05.  So, once again we are on the prowl for a new editor.  Suggestions, anyone?

Sharmila Bhatia reports that Don McIlwain (Classified Documents) has completed the revisions and needs to prepare the final draft. He is hoping to have it ready for review in July. We have one reviewer, Bruce Ambacher, and need a second one.  If anyone has any suggestions (possibly someone from NARA), please see Sharmila at the Conference and let her know.

Roland M. Baumann, archivist at Oberlin College, continues to be our biggest individual technical leaflet supporter.  Each year he requires his students to read Technical Leaflet #8 on Archival Sampling.  Since the series was designed for beginning archivists, we may consider making an approach to MARAC teaching faculty to do the same. 

MARAC PUBLICATIONS SALES REPORT

Documentary Heritage






0

Constitutional Issues






0

Guidelines in Archives & Ms.





0

Technical Leaflet #1 (Social Welfare Case Files)



Pulled

Technical Leaflet #2 (Computing the Cost)



0

Technical Leaflet #3 (Planning for Arch Prog)



0

Technical Leaflet #4 (Congressional Collections)


0

Technical Leaflet #5 (Exhibits)





1(photocopy)

Technical Leaflet #6 (Volunteers)





0

Technical Leaflet #7 (Classified Documents)




  Under revision

Technical Leaflet #8 (Archival Sampling)



 5

Technical Leaflet #9 (Photograph Preservation)


 1

Technical Leaflet #10 (Scientific Record-Keeping)


 0

Technical Leaflet #11 (Architectural Records)



 0

TOTAL
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AND . . . AS ALWAYS . . . WE ARE LOOKING FOR PEOPLE TO WRITE TECHNICAL LEAFLETS.




Respectfully submitted,

Linda Angle Miller , Chair











